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Minutes
Minutes approved at the February 24, 2012 Graduate Council Meeting
Faculty Present:  S. Alaimo, A. Bostrom, D. Cannon, S. Choudhuri, N. Diarrassouba, C. Grapczynski (sitting in for W. Boeve), M. Harris, V. Long, M. Luttenton, M. Staves
Absent: W. Boeve, A. Bostrom, B. Kingshott, A. Lowen
Elected Student Representatives Present: P. Jabaay, M. Vanderwindt

Ex-Officio Students Present: H. DeNio, J. Tyson

Administrative Ex-Officio Present: C. Bajema, B. Cole, I. Fountain, T. James-Heer, S. Lipnicki, J. Montag, J. Potteiger, J. Stevenson
Elected Student Reps Present: P. Jabaay, M. VanderWindt

Ex-Officio Students Present: H. DeNio, J. Tyson
	AGENDA ITEM
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION/DECISION

	I. Call to Order
	M. Luttenton called the meeting to order at 9:04 AM.

	

	II. Approval of Agenda
	The GSA report will be moved up on the agenda. This is a permanent change per Y. Nath’s request. The policy subcommittee report, item 7.C. should be “draft policy” rather than “rationale.” 
	Motion: M. Staves moved to approve the amended agenda. D. Cannon seconded. Motion passed unanimously. 

	III. Approval of Minutes
	
	Motion: M. Staves moved to approve the December 16, 2011 Graduate Council minutes. D. Cannon seconded. Motion passed unanimously.

	IV. Chair’s Report – M. Luttenton
	The Graduate Academic Policy on the Transfer of Credit to a Graduate Program and Graduate Academic Policy on the Award of Academic Credit for Study Abroad Experiences were brought to ECS. They had positive comments about how the policy was written and recognized D. Cannon for his work. ECS approved a motion to develop a similar policy for undergraduates.  

The ECS also discussed adding a Graduate Council representative to the New Program Council (NPC). ECS was not opposed to having Graduate Council participate but they need to define how that group will function before they can add a GC representative. Currently their voting members are Figen Mekik, Robert Adams, Robert Hollister, and Kurt Ellenberger. 

Jennifer Tyson and Paul Jabaay were introduced. Jennifer is the GSA vice president. Paul is the GC student representative, replacing Joe Amisi. 
	

	V. Dean’s Report – J. Potteiger 
	Grad Showcase
The Grad Showcase will be held April 10, 3:30-5:30 PM in Hager-Lubbers Exhibition Hall and Loosemore Auditorium. Information will be sent to GPDs. John Zaugra will work with the Office of Graduate Studies to increase the number of undergraduate students from GVSU and bring in students from other institutions. There will be poster presentations from graduate students in each program area. The Grad Showcase could develop into a graduate student research day, but we want to ensure it doesn’t interfere with Student Scholars Day.  
Grad Fair
John Zaugra also agreed to increase GVSU’s presence at the Grad Fair held in October on the Allendale campus. The intent is to include our graduate programs without taking attention away from other institutions that attend. He receives inquiries and participation from the Big 10 schools, which speaks to the quality of GVSU’s students. However, this makes it more challenging to recruit students to our graduate programs when we compete with schools like Purdue and the University of Illinois.  There is discussion to hold a Grad Fair before the end of the academic year, or to do some seminars.
Graduate Education Week
Grad Ed Week will be March 26-30, with Grad Ed Day on March 29. MSU is handling the facilities reservation. We are working with MSU and the UM graduate dean’s office to organize the event.  

Discussion of Policies
Jennifer Palm has been reviewing theses and dissertations to ensure compliance with policy. The Registrar provides a list of students enrolled in thesis or dissertation and Jennifer checks those to see if they have submitted a committee endorsement form and that all committee members have graduate faculty status.   J. Stevenson will take over reviewing graduate faculty status and contacting people without such status to make sure they apply. 
The Deans Council was in support of the Graduate Academic Policy Requiring Continuous Enrollment for Students at the Thesis or Dissertation Phase of Their Degree Program. Some of the deans were also in support of having a policy where the “I” grade would become an “F.” If students are not fulfilling their “incompletes” per the policy they should get an “F.” Per J. Montag, his office sends out incomplete grade reports to programs. The policy states that the incomplete should be changed the following semester, but this is not automatic. It has to be initiated by the instructor. 
Graduate Faculty
All regular graduate faculty applications should be submitted using the online application; this includes tenure/tenure-track faculty (i.e. regular faculty). The OGS website has a link to the online application. The application goes to unit heads, then deans, and lastly to the OGS for final review and approval. Adjunct faculty must continue to use the Word application because it is difficult for the online program to automatically load adjunct faculty information pulled from Banner. IM is working on the problem but haven’t found a solution yet.  A good number of applications were from faculty who are not in a department with a graduate program. The faculty member and unit head both receive an email notification when the application has been approved. The list of approved faculty members is on the OGS website and is continuously corrected and updated. 
Combined Degree Policy 
The Deans Council discussed the combined degree policy and they are interested in having the GC come forward with a combined degree program.  The HLC will not review the policy but they will review the programs. There is concern about developing “super master’s” programs with 60+ credits but only 9 undergraduate credits are allowed. J. Potteiger noted that other universities only have 6-9 undergraduate credits in their combined degree programs, but these are 33 hr. programs. However, GVSU has master’s degrees with 102-120 credit hours so the combined degree might include 30 undergraduate credits. There are programs such as CMB that are ready to go forward, and the policy needs to take into account the number of credit hours in the program, so that we can explain to the HLC why we want to include 30 undergraduate hours. The issue is the percentage of undergraduate courses that are allowed rather than the number of credits. The articulated BSE/MSE program is the prototype for combined degree programs. The policy does not allow undergraduate credits to count toward the master’s degree. However, in the BSE/MSE program, graduate credits can count toward the undergraduate degree. 
	

	VI. Curriculum Subcommittee Report – M. Staves
	The speech/language pathology proposal is being reviewed. The GC-CC invited Dan Halling and Beth MacAuley to the last meeting to answer questions. M. Staves, J. Stevenson, and A. Bostrom met later to work through the questions that came up.  In CHP, each program offers its own research course specific to the discipline. Those courses could be combined, and also use Stats 610 plus a 1 credit course that adds discipline specific course work. In this program, all students go through in lockstep, and some courses have a practical application but this is actually done in class watching videos, and so on. 

Another item was the detailed nature of the SORs for this program. The details are based on the accrediting body’s requirements but the instructors don’t need to include that much information. The course proposals were sent back so the authors could revise the curriculum. The proposals will be reviewed at the next GC-CC meeting in two weeks. The SORs should link the objectives to the topics, to the methods of evaluation, and so on. When borrowing from accrediting body guidelines there were disconnects.
The AuD program proposal will be coming to GC-CC. It is written by one of the authors of the SLP program. A new certificate related to scientific energy is being developed but this is still at department stage. 

J. Stevenson found good information online about graduate courses and what makes them distinct from undergraduate courses. The OGS could put up links to these sites to help faculty when writing curriculum proposals. 
	

	VII. Policy Subcommittee Report – D. Cannon 
	a) Draft Graduate Academic Policy on the Minimum Number of Hours Required for an Earned Doctoral Degree
D. Cannon explained several minor edits to reformat item 2. 

b) Draft Graduate Academic Policy on the Minimum Number of Hours Required for the Specialist Degree
GVSU has only one specialist degree and there have not been any issues, but there should be a policy to specifically address this degree. 

c) Draft Graduate Academic Policy Requiring Continuous Enrollment for Students at the Thesis or Dissertation Phase of Their Degree Program

D. Cannon explained the policy. Once a student completes all the requirements for their degree with the exception of their thesis work, they will need to be enrolled in the semester they graduate.  A. Lowen raised question about using the term “enrolled.” “Enrolled” means the same as “registered,” which students can do a year in advance. However, the term “matriculated” means actually having done work in the course. A student might not enroll in 695 until they are finished to avoid paying for the credit. Students are not allowed to be absent for a semester but then come back and register for 695.  D. Cannon noted that a separate leave of absence policy will address this situation and others. The thesis is variable credits so students needing full-time status can register and pay for the credits. If a student is working on a thesis, but changes it to a project, continuous enrollment is not needed. The program can make the decision to allow students to switch. If a student doesn’t register and doesn’t request a formal leave then there will be consequences, but that will be in the leave policy rather than the continuous enrollment policy. 

Current students might argue that they follow the guidelines of the catalog that was in effect when they started. However, the policy should take effect for students when they start the thesis phase.  Per J. Montag, catalog letters will go out in March so this needs to be clear as there are financial aid implications.  Students who are enrolled in thesis and switch to project will get a “w”. They will have to enroll in a project starting the next semester. A leave of absence might be more appropriate if they need to take time off to deal with personal issues. D. Cannon suggested that the determination of who falls under this policy during the transition could be determined by the Dean of Graduate Studies rather than put in a statement as to when the policy starts. 

Per D. Cannon, the GC-PC is working on a grading policy, including a leave of absence policy using an “R” grade which means in-progress for students taking a leave of absence and this can be used for emergency leave. This would not convert to another grade.  

S. Choudhuri had concerns about the policy being open as ‘one credit or more.’ The continuous enrollment credits should not have multiple credits associated with it. His position was that when students are in research phase they might not have a full time workload, but at most institutions it is considered full time, students don’t need to take anything more. Students may not complete their thesis in one semester.

Per D. Cannon, whether the student is full time or part time they have the same amount of calendar time, 8 years, to finish the degree. The policy allows flexibility for students who have to have full time status.  This is a university-level policy so programs can add their own criteria, and the continuous enrollment credits do not count toward the degree.  Requiring students to maintain continuous enrollment makes our statistics clean as it tells how many students we have, we know students are still in the program. However, we cannot make a blanket statement that all students taking continuous enrollment are automatically full time, it could cause problems if the university is audited.  
Vote on the draft policy was tabled for further discussion at GCPC, and this policy should wait until the grading policy is ready. A revised version will be sent to the GC with highlighted conversation from the GCPC, and ask for an electronic vote. GPDs and deans have reviewed this policy, but the grading policy has not gone to deans. S. Choudhuri will provide his questions and concerns in writing to the GC-PC so they can be addressed. 
	Motion: M. Staves moved to approve the Graduate Academic Policy on the Minimum Number of Hours Required for an Earned Doctoral Degree as amended. S. Alaimo seconded. Motion passed unanimously. 
Motion: V. Long moved to approve Graduate Academic Policy on the Minimum Number of Hours Required for the Specialist Degree. M. Staves seconded. Motion passed unanimously. 

	VIII. GSA Report – J. Tyson
	The governance restructuring and writing committee plans to meet on Wednesdays or Fridays from 3-5 PM in Allendale. The GSA has a meeting with Provost Davis next Friday, Feb. 3. GSA members were invited to speak to the School of Engineering’s GAs. It was helpful to connect with the students because the GSA is looking for college reps from PCEC. A French student spoke about the GSA to her marketing class. 

The Lanthorn article last semester brought the GSA some publicity, so there was a steady stream of people at GradPub and 30+ attendees at the last GradClub. There will be another GradPub on February 10. President Haas will attend the February 1 GradPub. It should be well-attended. The Art of Interviewing Workshop will be held on February 11 and Leading High Performance Teams on March 31. There is discussion to make some workshops specific to colleges. GSA is seeking students to attend NAGPS Legislative Action Days. 
	

	IX. Adjournment
	
	Motion: M. Staves moved to adjourn. S. Choudhuri seconded. Meeting adjourned at 10:51 AM. 
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